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MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING

JANUARY 22, 2008
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Barnes called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Barnes

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA
CM Conway recommended adding an Item E under “Mayor/Council Matters,” the Silverspot Nursery lease agreement.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

INTRODUCTION & COMMENDATION


A.
New Recreation Supervisor for Aquatics

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said he was very pleased to introduce the City’s new Recreation Supervisor, Julie Potashnick, who will be in charge of the aquatics program at the Community Swimming Pool, bookings of the Mission Blue Center and Community Center, and special events.  He noted that Ms. Potashnick was most recently employed in Sunnyvale and was responsible there for the aquatics program, gymnastics, youth sports, and a number of special events.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels welcomed Ms. Potashnick.

Ms. Potashnick stated that she was very excited about her new position and looked forward to working in Brisbane.

Mayor Barnes and Councilmembers welcomed Ms. Potashnick.  


B.
Commending Elizabeth Wilson for receiving the Gold Medal for the U.S. Baton Twirling Competition in Minneapolis in July, 2007 and the Silver Medal at the World Baton Twirling Competition in Canada in August, 2007

Mayor Barnes commended Elizabeth Wilson for winning a gold medal at the national baton twirling championship and a silver medal at the world competition last summer.  He congratulated Ms. Wilson and said Brisbane was very proud of her accomplishments.

Ms. Wilson thanked the City Council for recognizing her.  She expressed her appreciation to Brisbane for supporting her and giving her opportunities to excel.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1
There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

APPROVE MONTHLY INVESTMENT REPORTS

A. Approve Monthly Investment Report as of October 31, 2007

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve the October 31, 2007 Monthly Investment Report.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Approve Monthly Investment Report as of November 30, 2007

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve the November 30, 2007 Monthly Investment Report.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONSENT CALENDAR
CM Waldo requested that Item B be removed.

A. Approve City Council Minutes of November 5, 2007


C.
Adopt Resolution No. 2008-01 concerning wages for the hourly employees effective January 1, 2008

D. Adopt Resolution No. 2008-04 adopting the City Investment Policy

E. Adopt Resolution No. 2008-03 authorizing the City to request its share of funds from the Citizens Option for Public Safety (COPS) Program and the creation of a supplemental law enforcement services funds (SLESF) as required by the COPS Program

F. Approve proposed plan and schedule for developing the City’s Sewer System Management Plan

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve the remaining items on the Consent Calendar.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

B. Approve City Council Minutes of December 10, 2007

CM Waldo asked if the staff had a plan to implement the budget suggestions made at the December 10 meeting.  City Manager Holstine said the staff plans to schedule a workshop with the City Council to identify possible budget cuts.

Mayor Barnes referred to the third full paragraph on Page 5 and recommended inserting “per minute” after “1,000 gallons” and “250 gallons.”

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by Mayor Barnes, to approve the December 10 minutes as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PUBLIC HEARING


A.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2008-02 setting Green Building Ordinance Fees

Community Development Director Prince noted that adoption of the green building ordinance will result in additional plan-checking and inspection work to ensure that projects are constructed in compliance with the ordinance.  He said the purpose of the resolution is to establish fees to cover the additional costs of the program.

CM Conway asked if plan-checking will take longer because of the green building review.  Community Development Director Prince responded that there may be a slight increase in plan-checking time.

Mayor Barnes clarified that the staff is proposing a flat fee of $562.50 for all covered projects.

CM Waldo commented that there should be a mechanism to increase the fee to keep up with inflation.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger advised that the fees are reviewed and adjusted every year.  City Attorney Toppel added that a public hearing process would be required to increase the fees.

CM Bologoff asked how the additional inspection would differ from normal City inspections.  Community Development Director Prince explained that the inspector will need to check different points of construction to verify implementation of green building measures.  CM Bologoff expressed concern about increasing the costs of covered projects.  He suggested training regular inspectors to handle the additional duties.  Community Development Director Prince confirmed that CSG will train its inspectors to be able to perform these functions.

CM Conway commented that there is a misperception that green building projects cost up to 20 percent more than traditional construction, but green building actually saves money over the long run because of reductions in energy usage.

Community Development Director Prince confirmed CM Conway’s statement.  He acknowledged that up-front costs can be slightly higher, but green building components reduce costs over the life of a building.

Mayor Barnes observed that part of the role of government is to change the way people do things, and the green building ordinance is a good example.

Mayor Barnes opened the public hearing and welcomed comments from audience members.

There being no members of the public who wished to address the Council on this matter, CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by Mayor Barnes, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to adopt Resolution No. 2008-02 setting green building ordinance fees as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

OLD BUSINESS


A.
Consider introduction of Ordinance No. 527 amending Section 15.04.060 in Title 15 of the Municipal Code pertaining to expiration of building permits

City Attorney Toppel said that after the City adopted the Uniform Building Code, the staff noticed a discrepancy in the expiration dates for building permits.  He stated that building permits for single-family residences are valid for one year and can be renewed; building permits for other projects have a two-year term.  He observed that there is also provision that allows the City to suspend a building permit if no activity takes place for over 180 days, but that seems inconsistent with the normal one- or two-year term.  Staff recommends amending the Municipal Code to repeal that provision.

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to introduce Ordinance No. 527 as proposed.  

Terry O’Connell, Brisbane, objected to repealing the 180-day provision because it protects homeowners and neighbors from having to put up with ongoing construction for years and years.  She expressed concern that waiving the 180-day limit for single-family residences will set a dangerous precedent.  She recommended retaining the 180-day provision, noting it gives the City the ability to keep projects moving along. 

City Attorney Toppel clarified that the City will not be letting permits extend forever.  He said the Uniform Building Code has a one-year term for building permits for single-family residences and two years for other projects.  In order to renew expiring permits, he noted, the applicant will need to demonstrate to the City’s building official that work is proceeding or that there is a legitimate reason for a delay.  

Linda Salmon, Brisbane, said she shared Ms. O’Connell’s concerns about eliminating the six-month expiration period.  She emphasized the need to suspend building permits if no activity takes place within the six-month period.  She noted this limitation forces work to proceed and deters developers from selling building permits and abandoning projects.

City Attorney Toppel stated there is nothing in the amendment that would eliminate the expiration of building permits, and the City’s adoption of the Uniform Building Code actually tightens the time frames.  He added that enforcement of the 180-day limitation would be difficult because the City would have to monitor a construction site to make sure there is no activity for six months.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS

A. City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities
City Manager Holstine reminded Councilmembers and the public of the annual Monte Carlo Night on Saturday, January 26, at the Mission Blue Center beginning at 6:30 p.m.  He noted that this fun event raises money for many nonprofit organizations in the community, and he encouraged everyone to attend.

City Manager Holstine announced a workshop on the San Bruno Mountain Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) on Monday, January 28, at the Community Center, beginning at 7:30 p.m.  He said representatives from the County and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service will be present to provide background information and talk about the status of the HCP.

City Manager Holstine noted the City Council will be holding its final General Plan workshop on Monday evening, January 28.  Once the Council completes its review, the staff will prepare a revised version of the General Plan for the Council’s consideration and final adoption.

CM Bologoff said he understood that gambling laws have changed over the past two years, so the City will be able to award prizes for chips at this year’s Monte Carlo Night.  Police Chief Hitchcock indicated he was unaware of a change in the law and would research this issue further.

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels clarified that the law has changed to allow nonprofit groups to sponsor gambling events, as long as there is no direct correlation between money spent and the prizes won.  He said chips will be used to purchase raffle tickets to win prizes.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS

A. Subcommittee Reports

There were no subcommittee reports.

B. Consider dates for joint meeting with Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission

City Clerk Schroeder advised that the February date originally selected for the joint meeting needs to be changed pending appointment of new commissioners to the vacant seats.

After some discussion, Councilmembers tentatively decided to hold the joint meeting on Monday, March 31.  CM Bologoff recommended checking with the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission to make sure commissioners were available on that date.

C. Review proposed schedule of Council meetings through March 2008 and give direction to staff

Councilmembers reviewed the proposed schedule of upcoming Council meetings.

CM Conway advised that he had a conflict with March 24.  Mayor Barnes observed that it might not be necessary to hold a special meeting on that date.

City Manager Holstine recommended that the City Council resume its normal meeting schedule after completing the General Plan review.  He noted that the Council was meeting on the first and third Monday of each month.

D. Set date for Commission/Committee interviews

City Clerk Schroeder reported that although the deadline for applications expired on January 18, there were not enough applicants to fill all the vacant seats.  She said the deadline was extended to January 25, and she suggested setting an interview date after receiving more applications.

City Clerk Schroeder indicated there were three applications for three seats on the Planning Commission and two applications for two vacant seats on the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission, all from current commissioners.

CM Waldo asked how the vacancies were advertised.  City Clerk Schroeder responded that mailers were sent to all households in Brisbane, and announcements were posted on the City’s Website, the blog, and on television before televised meetings.

E. Silverspot Nursery Lease Agreement

CM Conway said he heard that a majority of the students at Silverspot Nursery are from San Francisco rather than Brisbane, and there is now a waiting list.  He expressed concern that this was not the intent of the lease agreement, and he cited provisions in the lease specifying that a preference should be given to people who live and work in Brisbane.  He asked the staff to investigate further to determine if the allegations are true.

City Attorney Toppel pointed out a paragraph requiring the nursery to submit quarterly reports showing the residency of each participant.

Mayor Barnes noted that the City does not charge rent for the nursery building, and the nursery was established to provide childcare for Brisbane residents.

Councilmembers agreed to place this matter on the next meeting agenda.

Renee Shafer stated that she had planned to send her child to Silverspot, but she was forced to look for more expensive childcare in San Francisco because there was no room.  She urged the City to find a solution to this problem.

Fe Conway, Brisbane, noted that Silverspot has grown from about 20 families to 44, and the nursery is now at full capacity.  She recommended sending a letter to the Silverspot Board about the lease provisions.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2
There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

CLOSED SESSION
There being no further business, the Council adjourned to closed session at 8:25 p.m.


A.
Conference with legal counsel regarding potential litigation (1 case), pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.9


B.
Liability Claims; Claimant:  Brian Powell, pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.95

ADJOURNMENT 

At the end of the closed session at 8:31 p.m., the meeting was adjourned with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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